


DocuSign Envelope ID: 56F8CF65-27E1-445B-B79A-F2F0C7864FB2

5. I applied for the position via an advert in the Times Education Supplement. I was then

called for interviews which took place over two days. Those interviews included formal

and informal sessions as well as psychometric testing. The school also took up my

references. I had my registration with GTCS (General Teaching Council for Scotland)

and this was a prerequisite for the position, along with a one year probationary period.

6. There were two headmasters that I reported to during my time at the school. From

1997 until 2008 that was Brian Raine. From 2008 until I left in 2012 it was Wendy

Beliars. A great deal of the day to day liaison took place as well as management

meetings. I would also meet with the Head in my every morning before assembly. Any

monitoring was carried out via the MoD appraisal system.

7 Training was always made available to all staff, based on the need of the school, staff

and pupils. My training was largely based around the various curriculum changes at

the time as well as computerised timetabling and school management systems which

I introduced. The school took advantage of both the Independent Schools and the

State Schools In-service programmes.

Policy

8. Child Protection/Pastoral Policies within the school were the remit of the Deputy Head

(Pastoral). Those policies were drawn up between the Pastoral Head and the Head

Teacher. It would have been discussed at management team meetings before being

issued.

9. Policies were always changing to reflect both internal and external pressures. This

was usually the Care Commission in the form of National Guidelines. Examples of this

were satisfaction surveys which were completed by pupils and parents via the Care

Commission. The HMI surveyed parents as part of their inspections. The school did

so as part of Investors in People and they were carried out for the Care Commission

after 2006/7. The returns were sent out by the school and returned to the school.

They were collated by Deputy Head (Pastoral). I don't have an exact figure but I do

remember it being quite high with favourable responses. The exact figures are

probably still available.
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the departments. I was also responsible for carrying out appraisals for School

secretary and, for a time the Pipe Band staff.

Recruitment of staff

14. I did have some responsibility for the recruitment of the teaching staff. The recruitment

procedures were dealt with by the HR Department and followed, to the letter, the MoD

procedures for recruitment of staff. All paperwork was issued and collated by the HR

Manager and the school Bursar (A career MoD employee) sat on the panels to ensure

procedures were followed. For academic posts we could co-opt a Principal Teacher

from one of the Stirling Schools onto the interview panel to gain their insight and

experience.

15. References were called for, for the short leet interviewees. The reference as far as I

can remember was based on the criteria set out on the job description.

16. I don't know if the referees were always spoken to. There were times when we did ask

HR to clarify points on reference. For any successful candidate references were

always taken up.

Training of staff

17. I was responsible for the training of staff. I held the training budget so all requests for

training came through me. Training was rarely refused as long as it could be shown it

would meet the needs of one or all of the categories, i.e. School, Staff, Pupils.

Examples could be First Aid Training D of E, bereavement counselling, sports

coaching, along with the gamut of courses which would enhance the skills of the

teacher in the classroom.

18. Courses would also reflect the National Priorities for education and the Care

Commission National Guidelines. Requests would also come through the Deputy
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Culture within Royal Victoria School

23. Even during my time the culture within the school changed. It had only recently started

to take in girls when I arrived and the school was very male dominated. The Pipe Band,

rugby and the CCF were seen as the important areas, even to the extent of inclusion

in the timetable.

24. Timetabling time was taken from these areas and given over to PSE (Personal Social

and Health Education). Over time and as new staff and more female staff were

employed the emphasis did change more to academic.

25. In the time I was there the culture changed very much to pupil centred one. Speaking

to parents they told me the reason they sent their child to the school was to get a good

all-round education and to take advantage of all there was to offer in the Scottish

tradition. Our exam results were consistently higher than the Scottish State School

average.

26. By the time I left the school the culture was not much different from the average state

school and in many ways i.e. general behaviour and manners were better. My

experience was that the children enjoyed their time at the school, they felt safe and

they made good friends.

27. To my knowledge fagging did not exist in the school.

Discipline and punishment

28. The usual types of punishments ranging from punishment exercises, detention, loss

of privileges to gating, loss of weekend pass, suspension were used. Teaching staff

were allowed to use the lesser punishments and could only recommend the higher.

The higher punishments were reserved for management staff. House

Masters/Mistresses would be the same as for teaching staff although
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Housemaster/Mistress tended to have more sway in matters relating to the Boarding

Houses.

29. At the school we did have a Policy on discipline and this was communicated to staff

through meetings/inset sessions in the school. The policy was communicated to the

pupils via formal PSE classes and Tutor Group meetings. Each teacher was

responsible for a small group of pupils, normally between eight and ten. They would

meet once a week and discuss matters put forward by the SMT or more usually the

Deputy Head (Pastoral). The pupils were able to put their views forward at these

meetings. The Tutors would also take them out on outings, cinema, bowling etc. as

well as write reports on their progress. The tutor was the first port of call re concerns

about a pupil.

30. The discipline policy was meant to be followed consistently at all times for all pupils.

In practice some discretion was used at certain times, e.g. deployments to active

service, marital problems etc. Records were kept on the school management system.

The Head would have a record of serious incidents.

31. Senior Prefects could give out "days", which meant that pupils would help clear the

dining hall. The list was checked by "duty" teaching staff. I think that this may have

changed later to recommendations for punishments, rather than actual punishments.

I think this was a recommendation after the introduction of the Care Commission in

2006?.

Day to day running of the school

32. I was involved in the day to day running of the school. There was always a member of

the SMT on call during the week and the weekends. They were available to all staff,

pupils and parents for any concerns. In the evenings they would do a tour of the

boarding houses to chat to staff and pupils, supervise homework, be available for fire

alarms or any other emergencies at the school.
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33. Each member of staff worked one evening a week in the House and two weekends a

term. They worked alongside the Housemaster/Mistress or their Deputy during the

busy times of the day. ( Prep times and meal times) They were assisted by a GAP

student. The Matron was also in the House. In addition the Housemaster/Deputy had

to be in the House and available if required.

34. At the weekend there was a teacher and a GAP student with a Matron and a

Housemaster available. Weekends were usually very quiet as many pupils went on

pass, were away playing sport or out on Tutor trips.

35. I do feel confident that had there been any abuse then that would have come to light.

36. The message in the school was that pupils should always report things that they were

not happy about, either about themselves or other pupils. This message was

consistently pushed through PSE classes, Tutor Group meetings and House

meetings. The pupils were very good at looking out for each other. There were always

two teachers, a matron and a GAP student in the house.

Concerns about the school

37. I am not aware that the school was the subject of concern, in school or to any external

agency, or to any other person, because of the way in which children and young people

in the school were treated.

Reporting of complaints/concerns

38. If any child in the school, or another person on their behalf, wished to make a complaint

or report a concern, there were processes in place to deal with this.
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39. The complaints procedure echoed that of the MoD. Parents, staff, pupils could write

to the Head and he had an obligation to follow it through. There were very few official

complaints made during my time at the school. Pupils, staff and parents tended to

follow more informal channels, e.g. face to face or by telephone.

40. All official complaints were kept in the Head Teacher's office, HR Files or in the

Boarding House logs.

Trusted adult/confidante

41. The pupils were encouraged to find another person they trusted, if they didn't want to

go through the tutor system. This could include the House Master/Mistress, House

Matron, School Chaplain or the School Nurse.

42. Over time the introduction of the tutor system proved to be beneficial and tutors did

report things on as did other staff.

Abuse

43. During my time at the school there was a definition of "abuse" that would be applied

to the treatment of children at the school. Abuse could be sexual, mental, physical or

neglect and anything which would prevent the child from thriving.

44. During In-service days at the beginning of terms there was always a slot for Child

Protection and for Health and Safety. This would be led by the Deputy Head (Pastoral)

or an outside agency. It was discussed at Boarding House team meetings. As regards

to the pupils this was covered in the PSE programme and Tutor group meetings.
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45. The Child Protection Policy was introduced around 1994 when the school appointed

a pastoral deputy. The policy evolved over time with each different pastoral deputy

and with the emergence of the Care Commission and the National Guidelines.

Child protection arrangements

46. Guidance and instruction on how children in the care of the school should be treated,

cared for and protected against abuse, ill treatment or inappropriate behaviour was

covered during In-service sessions at the beginning of each term. This started with

teaching staff and was later expanded to all staff. This move was greatly valued by the

non-teaching staff.

47. The policy gave instruction on how to handle, and respond to, reports of abuse or ill-

treatment or inappropriate behaviour. The general instruction to staff was to ensure

the child was safe and then to pass the matter to the relevant management team

member, almost always the Deputy Head (Pastoral). The Pastoral Deputy would follow

a similar procedure, i.e. inform the relevant agencies (Social Work, Care Commission).

Concerns would be communicated electronically to the Care Commission.

48. There was very little autonomy or discretion given to staff in relation to these matters.

Everyone was encouraged to follow the procedures. This was the process also

followed and favoured by the MoD.

49. To reduce the likelihood of abuse, ill treatment or inappropriate conduct towards

children, these topics were covered during In-service training, child protection courses,

PSE programme, Tutor system, on line child protection courses, awareness at House

Team meetings.

50. I do think this worked. I can remember the pastoral deputy saying after an inspection

by the Care Commission that they were impressed by the awareness of staff as

regards Child Protection.

External monitoring
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